Whitchurch Parish Council

Clerk to the Council Mrs Ann-Marie Davies

       Minutes of the Meeting of Whitchurch Parish Council on Monday 10 October 2016 at 7.30pm in the St Johns Hall

Present:
Chairman Ashley Bond




Vice Chairman Charlotte Lincoln




Councillor Paul Alderman




Councillor David Meakin




Councillor Sue Ford




Councillor Caroline Heron 



County Councillor Netta Glover plus 5 attendees
1. To receive apologies for absence – Apologies had been received from Councillor Mark Parrott and County Councillor Janet Blake.
2. Declaration of interest in items on the agenda: to declare any interests and agree any dispensation requests - Chairman Ashley Bond Chairman declared his interests as Members of the AVDC Strategic Development Control Committee and also the Development Management Committee.

3. To receive a presentation from Bucks County Council on their Business Case to modernise Local Government and set up a Unitary Authority – Trevor Boyd (TB) and Simon Garwood were in attendance from Buckinghamshire County Council (BCC). TB provided a comprehensive presentation on the business case BCC had put forward to the Communities for Local Government (CLG) for them to become a unitary council called ‘Buckinghamshire Council’. He explained the rationale behind this decision, namely, the demands on local government organisations with the decreasing revenue support from Central Government. That, coupled with the demand for new homes to be built across the County, an increasing aged population and pressure on services meant it was timely to explore the unitary option. The decision from the CLG was due in January 2017, and if successful the new Council could be operational by April 2019. Councillors asked several questions which related to the number of vulnerable people in the village and also to scrutinise the financial information put forward by the presenter. TB agreed to provide further clarification on the figures to the Clerk. The Executive Summary of the business case was available on the BCC website. It was noted that AVDC had also commissioned a study into the feasibility of them setting up a unitary council. Their report would also be forwarded to CLG and as previously stated, the winning bid would be announced in January 2017. 
4. Open Forum: – (under adjournment). County Councillor Netta Glover provided an update to the group. She drew the group’s particular attention to the new housing grants available to vulnerable people to allow them to remain in their own homes. More details are available at  http://www.aylesburyvaledc.gov.uk/section/housing-grants
A resident thanked the Council for clearing the area at Hemp Platt. This had been cleared by Councillor Caroline Heron and volunteers. The vegetation blocking the sign indicating a mini roundabout ahead had been cleared by Councillor Paul Alderman. The poor state of the noticeboard in the Recreation Ground was raised. Councillor Caroline Heron would investigate.

5. To agree the minutes of the last meeting held on Monday 12 September 2016 – the minutes were agreed and signed as a correct record.
6. To update on matters arising – The Clerk asked if the light to the give way sign was working. The Chairman would check and feedback to the Clerk.


ACTION: AB 
7. To discuss the appointment of Councillors to committee/working groups – Councillor Caroline Heron offered to continue with the work she had already started to improve footways in the village and would look to suggest improvements to the Recreation Ground also. The Chairman, Councillor Ashley Bond and Vice Chairman, Councillor Charlotte Lincoln, Councillor Alderman and Councillor Ford volunteered to be on a Planning working group. This group would visit addresses of live planning applications prior to council meetings so that more informed decisions could be made at the meeting.  
8. To appoint Councillors to work on completing the Local infrastructure Priority List for Whitchurch – Vice Chairman Charlotte Lincoln volunteered to look into this task further. Chairman Ashley Bond and Councillor Caroline Heron agreed to assist. The Clerk was asked to resend the material for them to consider.




ACTION: AMD
9. To receive update from Councillor David Meakin and Councillor Charlotte Lincoln on the proposed dates for a public meeting to discuss Parish Council issues – No further action at this time. The Clerk was asked to remove this item from future agendas.
ACTION: AMD
10. To consider assigning the decision to appoint the Devolved Services (Grass cutting contractor) for 2016/17 to the Chairman and Clerk following the receipt of at least 3 quotes – The Clerk updated the group that due to all three of the chosen contractors having already attended this Safety Review course the urgency to devolve the decision to the Chairman and Clerk no longer existed. Once quotes were received they would be brought back to the November meeting for decision.
11. To consider correspondence and other communication received since the last meeting.

a) To note an update from the Clerk on the expression of interest for funding from Heart of Bucks – The Clerk told the group that following her completed expression of interest, Heart of Bucks had contacted her to provide further information. She had done so and awaited the outcome of the decision in November.
12. Planning: To discuss planning applications and make recommendation, and to include those planning applications received after this agenda is published, if urgent:

16/03198/APP – 56 Oving Road, Whitchurch, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP22 4ER – Loft conversion into habitable accommodation with dormer window to rear – The Council considered this planning application and resolved to offer NO OBJECTIONS. The Clerk was asked to post the response on the AVDC planning portal.






ACTION: AMD
13. Highways, Footpaths and Footways

a) To report and update on issues and repairs – Councillor Sue Ford asked the Clerk to contact the local PCSO to report that cars were parked on the footways outside Tudor House. 








ACTION: AMD
Councillor Sue Ford also stated that despite contacting AVDC the litter bins in the village had not been emptied and were still overflowing. The Clerk would contact the Community Spaces Team to report.






ACTION: AMD 

The state of the benches in the village was also highlighted. Councillor Caroline Heron agreed to inspect them as part of her recreational facilities review.











ACTION: CH 
     
Councillor Ford reported that the landlady of the White Swan was willing to fund a prize to 
            any incentive, which saw an improvement to the overall look of the village e.g. best kept 
            front garden. Councillors wanted thanks conveyed to the landlady for her kind offer and 

Councillor Caroline Heron told the group of a notice she had prepared entitled ‘Operation 
            best kept Whitchurch’ which was asking residents in the village to help and take on the 
            responsibility to tidy up  the area fronting the boundary to their house. Councillors agreed they 
            would first like to see the response to this advert before promoting any competitions. 

Councillor Caroline Heron advised the group that she was making great progress with her bid 
            to tidy up the village. She reported she had been around the village four or five times and 
            collected in excess of 50 bags of dog poo in total! She also reported that at least three stiles 
            were rotten and need of repair or replacement. Chairman Ashley Bond offered to inspect them 
            and report back to a future meeting.





ACTION: AB
Councillors took this opportunity to thank Councillor Caroline Heron for all her hard work.
14. Street lighting
a) To report and update on issues and repairs – The Clerk reported an approach by TFB to speak to the Parish Council about replacing streetlamps in the village with LED bulbs. The Council had considered an extensive replacement programme last year and due to the considerable cost decided to update to LED on a lamp by lamp basis. It was decided to refuse this offer from TFB at this time.
15. Finance

a) To agree the accounts for August 2016 – the accounts for August were agreed as a correct record.
b) To draw cheques

The Council resolved to draw the following cheques:-

Ann-Marie Davies 

chq 552
£394.20

Robin Moore


chq 553
£468.00

Lynch Garden Services
chq 554
£110.00

PCC Whitchurch 

chq 555
£16.00

16. To report on meetings attended on behalf of the Parish Council
a) Winslow Local Area Forum (LAF) – Next meeting 8 December 2016. The Clerk told the group that she had submitted a bid into the LAF to fund another Moveable Vehicle Activated Sign. She would attend the LAF and update the group on the progress of the bid.








ACTION: AMD
17. Recreation Ground

a) To consider current state of zip wire – The Chairman told the group that he believed the zip wire stand was leaning and this was affecting the tension of the zip wire. The Clerk was asked to check back in Council records to try and ascertain the name of the playground contractor who had supplied the equipment.



ACTION: AMD
18. To agree the date of the next meeting – the date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 14 November 2016.
Councillor Heron advised the group that she was obtaining prices to install outdoor gym equipment in the Recreation Ground. She would also source prices for a dog poo bag dispenser. Both costs would be brought back to a future meeting. 

Reports of lack of strimming to the base of trees in the Recreation Ground was also given. Councillor Caroline agreed to monitor this situation.





ACTION: CH
Signed:  



Date 
8 Station Road


Stoke Mandeville

Email annmariedavies55@gmail.com
Aylesbury

Bucks. HP22 5UL


